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Points of view 

Exploring the mind and spirit 

H uman beings are the result of 
many millions of years of 
evolution from lower forms of 

life. And yet, despite being Homo 
sapiens (literally, the wise human), 
the one thing that has not been given 
the importance it deserves -judging 
from more than 5000 years of 
recorded history - is wisdom in 
human conduct. 

This absence of wisdom as a 
guiding force is due to factors that 
influence our choices in everyday life 
- mostly aiming at satisfying the 
senses and the intellect. At the same 
time, science and technology have 
been very successful and made life 
easier in many ways. Yet, despite this 
success and the comforts of the ma
terial world, people today are subject 
to more and more stress and illness. 
The question they ask is, "Where can 
I find lasting peace and joy?" 

Matter and spirit 
Great thinkers, saints and sages in the 
past have declared that human beings 
are composed of body, mind and 
spirit. While it is easy enough to 
identify and serve the body and mind, 
many people have doubts about the 
reality of an invisible and intangible 
spirit which is said to be the very 
basis of all matter, including the body 
and mind. The relationship between 
body and spirit is analogous to a 
building and its foundation lying 
under the ground; the foundation, 
although hidden, remains an indispen
sable support to the building. Like
wise, the spirit is the base on which 
the body and mind rest. 

In the context of global health 
strategies, the World Health Assembly 
in 1984 defined the spiritual dimen
sion as "a phenomenon that is not 
material in nature but belongs to the 
realm of ideas, beliefs, values and 
ethics that have arisen in the minds 
and conscience of human beings", 
and affirmed the spiritual dimension 
of health. 

Mind and self-inquiry 
Among the functions of the mind are 
thinking, reasoning and memory. 
Besides being a generator of thoughts, 
the mind seems to be able to receive 
and transmit thoughts . Examples of 
this potential are premonitions, ideas 
that come by intuition or inspiration, 
and the same thought occurring to two 
persons at the same time. Great works 
of art, music and literature are known 
to have resulted from intuition or 
inspiration. The progress of scientific 
research has also been aided by 
flashes of intuition. In our daily lives, 
however, only a fraction of the poten
tial of the mind is utilized. 

While normal consciousness 
makes us aware of our identity and 
surroundings, a higher plane of 
superconsciousness- with enhanced 
awareness - is said to be attainable by 
self-inquiry, the practice of self
discipline (both morally and physi
cally), and certain exercises (e.g., 
prayer and meditation). Constant self
inquiry can lead to awareness of the 
spiritual dimension. 

The process of self-inquiry begins 
with the question "Who am I?" 
Indeed the exhortation given by the 
wise philosophers from antiquity was 
"Know thyself!"- the aim of which 
was to discover the fundamental truth 
abottt existence, life and death . One 
answer to this question is: " I am this 
body including the brain and mind -
with thoughts, memories and desires". 
However, persistent self-inquiry and 
self-discipline have led to realization 
of the higher consciousness and a state 
described as "bliss". 

Wisdom and virtue 
Our efforts to organize our lives on a 
rational basis should take into account 
the human potential as well as our 
aspirations to possess wealth , power, 
beauty or whatever we desire, and 
should always be guided by wisdom. 

However, since self-interest is such a 
strong force, we continue to defend 
ourselves and preserve our selfish 
interests. 

In such a situation, it may be 
asked: Is there any use in exploring 
the higher consciousness? Will it 
help us achieve a new world order
based on justice, equality, human 
rights, democracy and so on? The 
answer is yes, because the process of 
self-discovery involves purification 
of the mind from anger, hatred, lust, 
greed, envy, jealousy, pride and other 
characteristics that lead to conflict 
and suffering. All of them and their 
counterparts - the higher human 
values such as truth, love, peace, 
caring and sharing- are first ex
'pressed in our thoughts and feelings, 
and then in our actions. Therefore, 
central to the whole process of realiz
ing the higher consciousness is the 
process of self-discipline and gradual 
elimination of the less desirable traits . 

The decline in virtue- defined as 
control of passions and emotions, and 
directing them along beneficial chan
nels for the common good rather than 
for self-interest - has caused the 
destruction of peace in individuals, 
families, communities, countries and 
the whole world. Virtue embraces 
truth and love, which are the basis for 
peace and unity in human communi
ties and between individuals, helping 
them to promote their physical and 
mental health. 

Knowledge alone cannot avert 
the crises of today and the future. 
Wisdom is the needed catalyst to 
direct our worldly knowledge towards 
a correct understanding of ourselves 
and the world we live in. Only virtue 
and wisdom together will show us 
where lasting peace and joy can be 
found . • 
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